City of Auburn Planning Board

Tuesday, September 4, 2012 6:30 pm, Memorial City Hall
Present: Anne McCarthy, Tim Baroody, Shelli Graney, Frank Reginelli, Sam Giangreco
Absent: Crystal Cosentino, Chris DeProspero
Staff: Stephen Selvek, Planning and Community Development Program Manager; Andy Fusco, Corporation Counsel; Greg Gilfus, Officer-Traffic Coordinator.
Agenda Items: 30 Cottage Street, 161 Genesee Street
Chair, Sam Giangreco, calls the meeting to order. The Pledge of Allegiance is recited. Roll is called.
Agenda Item 1: Approval of August 7, 2012 minutes.

Chair asks for a motion to approve the minutes of August 7, 2012. So moved by Frank Reginelli, seconded by Shelli Graney. All members vote approval. Motion carried.

Agenda Item 2: Presentation and SEQRA Lead Agency Declaration for Major Site Plan Review for the construction of “Cottage Cove” a senior apartment building to be located at 30 Cottage Street.  Applicant: Two Plus Four Construction.
Chair invites applicant to present project.
Sue Kimmel, President of Two Plus Four Construction – Two Plus Four construction is familiar with the City of Auburn.  A few years ago we constructed Greenview Hills, a 30 unit affordable family housing unit off of Clark Street. We also own and currently manage Auburn Heights off of North brook court and at the present time we are also managing Elaine Estates on behalf of the Auburn Housing Authority. Tonight we are proposing project is an affordable senior housing project for seniors age 55 and above.  Affordable senior housing follows income guidelines, which is different than low income housing. There is a minimum amount of money that senior has to make and a maximum. Low income housing has rental subsidies that go along with the project and are often targeting to the very low income. 
Refers to site map. The site is currently a vacant site located between Cottage and Seymour Streets and is situated where the old Bargain Center was in the 1980s. It is directly across the street from Genesee Garden Apartments. It is qualified a brownfield site because of underground storage tanks that have been removed. A Phase I environmental assessment has been completed and we are in the process of a limited Phase II. This is a redevelopment opportunity on a site that is currently zoned industrial but has not been able to attract that use for the last twenty years. Our partners for this project is Homesite, which is a local not for profit housing based organization here in the City of Auburn. 
We are proposing a two-story building with thirty-six (36) apartments. A market analysis showed a need for fifty-two (52) units. Thirty (30) rooms will be one bedroom while six (6) will be two bedrooms. The building itself will have an elevator, community room, onsite office, laundry facility, 24 hour security. The building will blend in with the surrounding streetscape. We will have neighborhood screening and buffering with the railroad tracks. A noise survey is being conducted since some apartments will face the railroad tracks. 

With parking, we like to accommodate fire access. Fire trucks will be able to come in off of Cottage and go right back off to Seymour. Parking will have 54 spaces, that is 1 ½ spaces per apartment. We will be seeking a use variance from the zoning board of appeals since the site is zoned industrial. 

Refers to map: We have two entrances and two exists both on Cottage and Seymour Streets. Again, we are trying to keep with the street scape of the existing neighborhood and will most likely be applying the green building imitative of New York.
Two Plus Four Construction is also preparing a New York State Finance Application, which is due in November. Completion or near completion of this process will support the finance application.
Chair asks for comments from the Board.

Shelli Graney – Questions what the financing is for.

Sue Kimmel – We will be applying to the State of New York for federal tax credit dollars which are investment dollars so it is debt free equity and New York State Housing Trust Funds and Federal Home funds. These funds are behind the actual construction of the project.
Tim Baroody- Will you be requesting a PILOT?

Sue Kimmel- We will not be asking for a PILOT and did not ask for a PILOT on Greenview Hills.
Chair opens public to be heard.
No members of the public.

Chair closes public to be heard.
Chair asks board for questions and comments.
Frank Reginelli- Questions if research was conducted and if there is a need for senior housing.
Sue Kimmel- a market analysis was conducted and showed a need of fifty two (52) units. As the owners, contractors and managers of this project we are taking a conservative approach with 36 units.
Frank Reginelli- Is this project the same as the Calamar Senior Housing Project?
Stephen Selvek- This is affordable housing with income limits on the low end and upper end. Calamar senior housing was open market with no income limits. 
Frank Reginelli- Both projects beneficial and questions the sites current zoning.
Stephen Selvek- Both projects would be beneficial for the City of Auburn. If a project of this nature was to move forward I don’t know if there would as large of a market for something like the Calamar project to draw from, but I do not have the market research to substantiate that one way or the other.

Current zoning is industrial and in order to develop the site as a residential use they will need to go before the zoning board of appeals to seek a use variance for the residential development. In the event that is granted, the proposed uses will need to meet all of the setbacks, parking and landscaping requirements that we will be looking at.
Shelli Graney- Sue, you mentioned that you were partnering with Homesite. What is their role in this project?
Sue Kimmel- We formed a partnership with Homesite so they are an owner for the life of the project/50 years which is the term of the mortgage. They will also be giving us local community feedback and they are the section 8 provider.
Sam Giangreco- How many one and two bedrooms will the complex have?
Sue Kimmel- There will be thirty (30) one bedroom and six (6) two bedrooms.

Anne McCarthy- What is considered senior aged?

Sue Kimmel- Age 55 and older
Chair asks for staff comments and SEQRA

Stephen Selvek- The Design Review Committee met and reviewed the plans this morning and made the following comments regarding the proposed development: 
· Access- The site plan shows there will be two points of access/driveways on Cottage and two on the rear street, Seymour. Preferred change would be one access onto Seymour Street given the close proximity of the two driveways to one another so that the internal driveway can loop around the rear of the building and provide just one access. 
· Need to confirm the existing hydrants in the area. Hydrants are on Seymour and Cottage but may need to request a placement of a hydrant internal to the site, preferably adjacent to a fire department connection. 

Sue Kimmel replied that there will be a fire department connection.
· Height of building- Plan indicates that it is around 17 feet 7 inches. We need to confirm that the overall height is less than 30 feet. 

Sue Kimmel will make sure height is noted on the site plan.
· Site Layout- Most homes in that neighborhood have a 20-30 foot setback whereas this building is significantly further set back than that. What we would like is to move the building closer to Cottage Street to help keep the character of that street frontage. There is a mix of industrial and commercial on one side and residential on the other with denser residential right across the street. We would like to match the existing setbacks with either side. One preference would be eliminate front yard parking. Compromise so parking is not all double loaded and be either all towards the building or away from the building.
Stephen Selvek- Do residents have access to the front and side of the building?

Sue Kimmel- Yes, there ingress and egress on both ends and on both sides of the building.
Stephen Selvek- We do not want to push everyone to one side of the building every time they pull into their parking spot. If we could work at balancing the amount of parking in the front and minimize the front yard parking in order to pull the building as close to the Cottage Street entrance as possible will help bring more uniformity to that side of the street.

Stephen Selvek speaks about the process for this project. Project will need approval from this board as well as zoning board of appeals. Therefore we will be doing a coordinated environmental review and tonight we will be looking at declaring ourselves as lead agency for SEQR. Because of timing and meetings this will most likely come back before this board for final approval in November.
Refers to draft resolution in packet and asks board to consider adopting this draft resolution to declare the board’s intent to act as lead agency for SEQR.

Chair asks if any members of the board has questions

Anne McCarthy- Have you heard from any of the neighbors?

Stephen Selvek- No I have not heard from the neighbors with any issues or concerns. If any arise I will work with the developer to address those issues or concerns and will also bring them in front of the board.

Motion for City of Auburn Planning Board SEQRA lead agency resolution made by Frank Reginelli, seconded by Tim Baroody. 
Tim Baroody abstained. Corporation Counsel advised that there is no conflict of interest regarding Mr. Baroody and his relationship with Two Plus Four Construction. With Corporation Counsel’s guidance Tim Baroody voted on the SEQRA lead agency resolution.
All members vote approval. Motion carried. 

Agenda Item 3: Presentation of and SEQRA Lead Agency Declaration for Major Site Plan Review for the construction of “Plaza of the Arts,” a new commercial building to be located at 161 Genesee Street. Applicant WST 33, LLC.

Chair invites applicant to present project.

Dan Soules, Senior Partner in Soules and Dunn Development Group- Soules and Dunn Development is a company that does commercial development/ franchising and currently works out of four (4) states. Our interest in this project became as we watched the progress of the City with the arts and theater. I have been here in the City for thirty six (36) years and want to get back involved and give back. We searched out a property that we felt could do great changes. 
Refers to drawing/map. The present property we are looking at is Auburn Family Restaurant, 161 Genesee Street. We will be acquiring adjacent property (32 feet) that is currently vacant from St. Peter and St. John church.  Currently there is an alley between Auburn Family Restaurant and Lynch’s furniture that lacks security and the property has fallen into disrepair.  The purchase of the 32 feet of land is to take the property and put parking in the back, behind the building. The purchase of the property also allows us to put the building on a corner and stretch the downtown block of Auburn. We will be requesting from the City that we have the same brick frontage on Genesee Street as the rest of downtown to make it a user friendly area for people. The building will have 127 square feet of road footage on Genesee Street and will be 87 feet deep on the new road, offering new retail road frontage. The side road, between the church property and us, will be between 30 and 23 feet deep. One-hundred (100) Parking spots will be located at the rear of the building. Lighting and security will be installed and a parking fence will be in place. We will install handicap parking and that handicap parking will be available for St. Peter and St. Paul church to use. The church will be installing a handicap sidewalk to their ramp.   

Plaza of the Arts will be a two story 20,000 sq. foot brick building with a tile roof. We looked at the historical buildings in Auburn and tried to incorporate them into this building. There will be a sidewalk next to the ingress and egress of the building. Drainage improvements will take place, lighting which will be the same as downtown’s lights, and locust trees will be used in landscaping. It will house boutique type restaurants, several retail shops, and corporate as well as training offices from the company’s headquarters in Virginia. Storefronts will be located on the first floor and offices on the second. One-hundred (100) employment positions will be created in the building. 
This is a C2 zone and will meet code.  We are partnering with Lynch’s Furniture as the building will adjoin Lynch’s furniture. Demographic studies have been conducted and there is a need for boutique type restaurants.
Chair opens public to be heard.

David Contiguglia, 100 Genesee Street- Representing St. Peter and St. John Church and we have been working with Mr. Soules regarding the project. What he says is correct in enhancing some of the needs of the church, especially the urgent need of handicap access. Currently there are two ways to get into the church, one way is to park your car on Genesee Street and go down a very long walk to the front door. To the right of that front door is a handicap ramp that allows parishioners to go into church that way. The other way is to go down by the post office on James Street and cut in back, behind the church, where there are limited parking spaces. However, the walk is a very long walk and elderly parishioners struggle with that walk. This will provide the church the opportunity to have members dropped off closer to the church. We have worked out with Mr. Soules that the church would like to propose the installation of a wrought iron fence at the boundary line. This fence would act as the buffer and be installed by the church. The concern is that if there is a buffer requirement, that it be minimal because of the travel space between the parking and the church and handicap parishioners.  The church is in favor of this project.
Virginia Far, Standart Woods- Member of the vestry of St Peter and St John and was chair of the sub-committee negotiated with Mr. Soules and would like to say that we are in favor of the project. Please keep buffer small for handicap access to the church. We are very pleased with the visual presentation that we have been given and believe that it will enhance the appearance of the church to keep the wrought iron fence continue around. We have announced it to all of the members of the church and everyone is in agreement that this would be a positive project for the church.  
Shirley Gridley, Parishioner of St Peter St Paul Church- There are people in our church that need handicap parking and services. On Genesee Street there are not any spaces that are handicap. We have a parishioner in her 90’s that brings a woman from Boyle Center to our church. She parks out in front and we or she brings a wheelchair out to get the passenger from the car. Then the woman goes from the church back out to her car, parks it across the street and then proceeds to come on into church.  Many times other drivers are impatient and honk their horn. I think I am speaking for many members of our parish that it’s a great idea to be helping our handicap. 
John Kaminski, Vestry member of St Peter and St Paul Church- The property, the thirty two (32) feet that we are talking about is vacant land-we mow it. There is a cement block wall that divides us and the Family Restaurant and certainly that (the wall) would come down. This is access land to us but it is of great value if it’s developed the way he has it proposed. The other thing is that on Sundays and Saturdays, when funerals and weddings are going on the parking is across in the County parking lot, the post office parking lot or on Genesee Street. Dan has said that his office business will not be using the parking area at the rear of his building on the weekends and that will help us very much. The memorial garden in the back is a religious burial ground and that will be buffered with fencing and Dan has been very much attuned to the fact that we need that done and I am very proud that he has gone through those steps. We are very much in favor.  
Michael Lynch, Lynch Furniture, 159 Genesee Street- Since the inception of this project Dan has been at my door working with us, so that anything he does not interfere with our business but in fact enhances it. We have worked together with John Hurd over the past 20 years, it’s a big parking mess back there as everyone is probably aware. John and I have gotten along and now Dan and I have worked out an agreement so that everything will flow as it always has. I am very excited about his project. I think any new retain in downtown Auburn is a homerun. I also want to say that anyone from the church can park in our parking lot also. 
Chair closes public to be heard.

Chair asks Board for questions and comments.

Shelli Graney- Questions house at the back of the driveway.
Dan Soules- Yes, the house is a mess. A buffer (fence) will be put in place to separate the lot from the residence. They would lose the parking for their broken down vehicles. 
Frank Reginelli- Would you be interested in purchasing the property?

Dan Soules- Yes, we would be interested in purchasing the property. Actually, we would like to buy property all the way to Pine Street. 
Sam Giangreco- I would just like to comment that it is nice to see all the cooperation between the Church, Lynch’s Furniture and Dan. It’s refreshing to see that.  

Chair asks for staff comments.

Stephen Selvek- This process includes coordinated environmental review. This type of project is what we like to see in our downtown. It is an urban style development that takes advantage of our existing street front and our existing infrastructure and ultimately will be a net gain for the neighborhood and community at large. Design Review Committee (DRC) reviewed the site plan and has the following comments:

· Front doors of building are shown to swing out over the sidewalk. According to City code doors cannot swing over the sidewalk. Doors can be recessed in vestibule so they swing into the property itself. Code enforcement indicated that the maximum encroachment allowed was six (6) inches into the City sidewalk.

·  Area variance: Code states that the minimum setback within our downtown district is five (5) feet. Project will need to go to Zoning Board of Appeals.

· Buffer: C2 district is not required to have a landscape buffer alongside yard.

· Curb cut:  Need clarification of the treatment of the edge on the west of the property line. Site Plan indicates curb cut. We would request that a curb be put there to clearly delineate the street edge.
· Egress: egress/access on Church Street needs to better define the egress from Church Street with painted lines. 
· Truck Traffic- Pine and Church Streets is recognized for truck traffic and loading and unloading. Please define better for vehicular movements.
· Site plan should indicate church’s proposed improvements.
It was also recognized tonight that there is a good relationship with neighboring business Lynch’s furniture.  
Coordinated review will involve AIDA for economic benefits and Zoning Board of Appeals for front yard setback.
Chair asks for a motion to adopt lead agency resolution. Motioned by Frank Reginelli, seconded by Shelli Graney. All members vote approval. Motion carried. 

Sam Giangreco – Other Matters before the board
Steve Selvek- A special meeting for the review of Fox Toyota Major Site Plan is needed.

Meeting is set for Monday, September 17, 2012 at 6:30pm

Sam Giangreco- Welcomes Tim Baroody to the board. Next regular Planning Board meeting is set for Tuesday, October 2, 2012 at 6:30pm

Frank Reginelli- Raises concern on Orchard Ave. Sidewalk near railroad tracks.
Stephen Selvek will follow up with the sidewalk on Orchard Ave.

Motion to adjourn by Frank Reginelli, seconded by Shelli Graney. All members vote approval. Meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm.

